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U.S. judge sets June primary date

Congressional ballot date ordered to comply with military voter law

By CASEY SEILER

January 28, 2012

ALBANY — New York's congressional primary will be held on June 26, according to a long-awaited ruling from U.S. District Court Judge Gary Sharpe released Friday.

The new date — more than two months earlier than the usual trip to the polls in September — insures that absentee ballots from overseas military personnel will be sent and received in enough time to comply with the federal Military and Overseas Voter Empowerment Act, which requires that ballots be sent out no less than 45 days before a general election for a federal post; any primary to determine which candidates will be on that ballot must be set 35 days before that deadline.

The ruling was made in a lawsuit brought in September by the federal Justice Department against the state Board of Elections.

"It is unconscionable to send men and women overseas to preserve our democracy while simultaneously disenfranchising them while they are gone," Sharpe's ruling states. "To some extent, that is precisely what New York has done. Having had ample opportunity to correct the problem, it has failed to find the political will to do so."

While the ruling doesn't require New York's legislative primaries to use the same day, it increases pressure on the Senate and Assembly to avoid the cost of calling what would be a third statewide primary, in addition to the new congressional date and the Republican presidential contest.

Sharpe's decision mirrors the recommendation of the Assembly's Democratic majority and the state Election Commissioners Association.

Speaking on behalf of Assembly Speaker Sheldon Silver, Michael Whyland said Sharpe had designated "a rational, workable date that will help ensure voter turnout."

Senate Republicans had pressed for an August primary in 2012, arguing a June date would interfere with the final month of the legislative session. Advocates for the earlier contest said a primary held during the height of vacation season would guarantee anemic voter turnout.

"We are reviewing the decision," Senate Republican spokesman Scott Reif said.

Susan Lerner of the good-government group Common Cause praised the ruling. She said it's up to the Legislature to makes sure taxpayers don't finance three "unnecessary" primary dates.

Lerner also noted the ruling places an even tighter deadline on redistricting.

The legislative redistricting panel released their plan Thursday, prompting negative reviews from her group and many others, and a veto threat from Gov. Andrew Cuomo.

Cuomo has remained largely silent on the primary date debate.

Sharpe noted nothing in his decision "precludes New York from reconciling their differences and selecting a different date," as long as it complies with federal law.
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